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Minutes of a Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Land Management Committee

Held on 13th June 2019 at 19:00 in the 

Scout Hut, Highfield Avenue, Brundall
	Present:

Chairman: Cllr Graham Abbott
Cllr Frank Thorpe, Cllr Gill Buckley, Cllr Lawrence Britt
Parish Clerk: C Dickson
4 Members of Land Management groups: Rob Aram, Greg Chandler, Richard Farley, Sarah Sloan

	
	Details
	Action

	
	Housekeeping

The Chairman advised everyone in attendance of the location of fire escapes and the procedure to be followed in the event of an evacuation.

The Chairman advised members of the public of the procedure for them speaking at Meetings of the Parish Council.
	

	LM-0094

	Apologies for Absence 
Barbara Button (Park Run), Paul Taylor (Park Run)
	

	LM-0095

	Declarations of Interest

Disclosable (DPI) or Non-Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (NDPI)

None received.
	

	LM-0096

	Minutes of the Meeting 13th December 2018 were circulated. 
The minutes were amended to correct LM-0084 Slone to Sloan.  The amended minutes were unanimously confirmed as accurate.
	

	LM-0097
	Matters Arising

LM-0064 - Norfolk County Council have emailed to say they are not considering selling the Allotment/Countryside Park land at the moment.
LM-0071 - the litter bin at the junction of Postwick Lane and Roman Drive has been replaced.
LM-0080 - Cllr Britt, or a CDROB representative, will attend the LM Committee meetings from now on.

LM-0081 - the new Park Run in Lingwood has reduced the numbers in Brundall a little.  Tim Strudwick is now the Friends of the Countryside Park Co-ordinator and will be consulted on the track maintenance going forward.
LM-0082 - amendment of Slone to Sloan.
LM-0083 - see item LM-0102.
LM-0084 - the Cremer’s car park proposal was rejected by the full Council at the meeting on the 25th February 2019.
LM-0086 - two blue badge parking space signs have been erected in the Countryside Park car park.  

LM-0087 - the Deputy Clerk will speak to the Clerk regarding a bus shelter on Blofield Road.*  It may be possible to use the insurance money from the Rectory bus shelter.
LM-0088 - Mr Richard Farley has  accepted the role of Tree Warden.
LM-0089 - see item LM-0102
	*Deputy Clerk

	LM-0099
	Chairman’s Report

This is my first Chairman’s report so please bear with me. I hope to carry on with Bob’s good sense of humour, and I will try to keep the meetings interesting, enjoyable and not too long.  The main project to complete is the 2nd Shard and improvements and landscaping to the Cemetery.  

I would like to take this opportunity to reflect on the current financial position.  Land Management has a budget of £15,000 for all its assets.  Last year the expenditure was £9,239.29, an under spend.  The earmarked reserves held are around £36,000 with £2,000 for allotments, Church Fen £5,500, playground equipment £2,800, bus shelter insurance £4,300, general £5,900, Cremer’s £1,400, Shard £650.

Church Fen is a potential liability with repair and replacement of the boardwalk, however it is a lovely walk and there is lots of wildlife and plants to see, and it is the only real access Brundall has to the river.

Finally I would like to personally thank the Friends of Cremer’s and all their helpers as Cremer’s Meadow is an impressive asset to the village, an oasis of tranquillity in our busy village.
	

	LM-0098
	Public Participation

It was agreed that the Leader’s reports would be given under the relevant agenda item.  

Complaints have been received regarding the entrance to the Countryside car park.  The cinders are gradually washing away leaving large rocks protruding, which are difficult when cycling.

The chain and lock at the end of the car park is not being locked properly.  

There is a gap in the fence in the far corner of the field.  R Aram and the Deputy Clerk investigated on Monday and found there is a small fence that has fallen over. 2 or 3 new posts would be needed to make secure.  Cllr Buckley proposed allowing R Aram and R Farley to purchase these and mend the fence, Cllr Britt seconded, all agreed.

Regular maintenance of the Countryside Park used to be agreed between the Clerk & G Chandler.  The cutting of the grass in the woodland area was necessary to get rid of the huge number of weeds and thistles already growing on the land.  3 cuts per year were agreed - May, June & July - in order that regular cutting back of the thistles would eventually persuade them to give up. The wildflower meadow was left uncut. Under the terms of Grant from forestry commission 1m round each tree needed to be kept free from weeds. The Payback Team was used for this as well as strimming of the footpath in Low Farm Road, & trimming back of the allotment fence.  Deputy Clerk to forward the original Management Schedule for all areas.*
	*Deputy Clerk

	LM-0100
	CDROB

The last CDROB meeting was on the 14th May.  The Public Rights of Way forms are nearly ready to go.  It has been necessary to identify who owns the land and 39 letters have been sent to berth holders.  The evidence forms need to be filtered to make sure they have relevant evidence the proposed PRoW has been used for 20 years and have been completed properly.  We have support from the NCC Leader and our District Councillor.  Looking for additional local support.
The next stage of the Sports Hub development is how it is going to be managed. 
The roles and structures of the Committees were looked at given the overlapping relationships of CDROB and Land Management to see if an overriding Committee might be better with sub-committees to deal with the various issues.
Cycleways are also being looked at.
	

	LM-0101
	Allotments 

Report given by Sarah Sloan, Chairman of the BAA:

“A full report for the allotments was given at the Annual Parish Meeting.  The Allotment Working Party has finished off the additional shed to give much needed additional storage. All plots are currently let and there is now a waiting list for plots. Not a lot else going on, it is a busy time for planting.”
A framework for the management of the toilet, presented by R Aram, was discussed.  This was as a result of some issues over the Christmas period.  Most items have been resolved now.  The Deputy Clerk will check the Handyman’s contract and attendance schedule for when he has cleaned the toilet.*  A sign has been put up with details of who to contact if there is a problem.  Members of the Allotment Committee are regularly about on Monday mornings and will check for problems.  Low temperatures in winter can cause an issue.

Overcrowding in the toilet and storage at the back of the toilet has been solved by a donation of two sheds, one of which is now for the Park Run to use.  Deputy Clerk to add the sheds to the asset register and let Park Run know they are responsible for the insurance of their own equipment.*
The bar across the entrance was discussed.  The Allotment Association will hang a rope from the end.  This will ensure it can be secured when open to stop it swinging closed in the wind, and also enable it to be closed for those that can’t reach it.*
	*Deputy Clerk
*Deputy Clerk
*BAA

	LM-0102
	Cemetery

Cllr Warne and Cllr Warns devised a plan of redevelopment for the Cemetery entrance and car park.  Two quotes have been received.  Cllr Thorpe will obtain further quotes.*

Names of the war dead are needed for the second Shard.  Clerk/Deputy Clerk will advertise in the newsletter and ask Brundall History Group.*  It would be nice to be able to invite any descendants to a small commemorative service when it is installed.
	*Cllr Thorpe
*Clerk/Deputy Clerk

	LM-0103
	Cremer’s Meadow

Report given by Rob Aram, on behalf of the Friends of Cremer’s Meadow
“Tree related clearance has dominated the work this winter, both due to fallen trees and those requiring attention. Also work on the Information Centre and the new quay has taken place. 

Greg has cleared some trunks from the water which need replacing on site or cutting up. Thanks to him. Lloyd has been and chain sawed some of the remaining logs. McDonalds came on 26th March to help us move the logs etc to appropriate places on site. It was a successful day with a lot of clearance completed. Donated trees have been planted on site to replace and replenish.

There has been a bit of a discussion about a poplar on the northern bank of Run Dyke. A Blofield Councillor has expressed concern about its safety.  Richard Farley, as Tree Warden, has looked at it and it will need some work in the future but is safe for now. It does need topping out. The cavity in middle is dying/dead, and it has compensated by growing out. There have been quite high winds recently and it is still sat there. It would fall into Cremer’s. Part if the concern is that it is close to where Blofield propose putting a walk way across the dyke.  This is the plan but will not be implemented immediately. Cllr Buckley proposed asking Richard Ravencroft to give us advice, Cllr Thorpe seconded and all agreed.* There is a duty of care of the Council to make sure it is safe at the moment. 

BESL have visited the site and cleared the Run Dyke as agreed. Disappointment that the spoil has been distributed on Cremer’s site rather than both sides but this is not a catastrophe.

Following concern expressed by the Golf Club, the impact of the work undertaken on the weir has been investigated by experts within the Friends. It is clear that the work has not had any effect on the flow of the water due to a higher weir further up stream.

The Boat Dock is has been completed with funding from the Cables donation. It will be called Cable’s Quay. The opening is on 21st June. Mike and Margaret are happy with it all.

Marty’s Marsh land has now been purchased by Blofield Parish Council. There will be 2 access points – Blofield Road and a new bridge to link to Cremer’s Meadow. This will be subject to formal discussions with Brundall PC who own the strip along the northern bank. 

The 2019 Management Plan has been agreed and circulated. 

NWT investigated and priced possible work on the main pond and stream through the centre of the site. This is likely to require a grant application in due course. The Friends agreed some of the work but majority to be further considered in the future.

Next tasks 

· Willow saplings removal

· Ivy removal on trees (as per Ravenscroft report)

· Nettle scything on agreed areas – to be determined during a working party so all clear where some nettles need to remain for declining butterflies (40% decline since 2010). Scything can be carried out up until beginning of June so that the fresh nettles can grow for the butterflies to lay eggs on. Fresh luxuriant growth of nettles in sunny locations is the optimal requirement for the feeding larvae.
· Clearing small bits of branch and bonfires

· Reviewing and updating Risk Assessments

Orchid Day will take place on Sunday 16th June from 2.00 – 4.30
Following a request from a parishioner to place a bench overlooking the pond it was suggested a policy on Memorial Benches was needed.  The Deputy Clerk will look at Aylsham Town Council’s policy and propose one to the next Advisory and Scrutiny Committee.* The Deputy Clerk and Cllr Abbott will undertake a survey of current benches and identify sites where future ones could be located.* It is a kind gesture from the parishioner as it is a good quality bench but Cremer’s should not be forced to have something they don’t want.  Future benches should only enhance not detract.  The Committee decided to decline the offer for now until a policy has been agreed.
	*Cllr Buckley
*Deputy Clerk
*Deputy Clerk & Cllr Abbott

	LM-0104
	Church Fen

The Handyman requested a bin for Church Fen by the river in the hope/expectation that litter would be put in it rather than the bushes.  It was reported that the Broads Authority have moved away from bins as they get filled up very quickly.  It was felt that passing boats would unload their rubbish into any bin.  The request was turned down by the Committee.  Local litter pickers would be asked to monitor the situation.
	

	LM-0105
	Countryside Park

A discussion took place on the car park.  The cinders are eroding away and rubble showing through. It was suggested that rolling the surface could improve the problem and then covering it with granite chippings.  Costs/ prices for the small area by the tarmac and doing the whole area will be obtained.* The Deputy Clerk will check the lease and ask County Farms what surfacing can be used.*
	*Richard Farley & Rob Aram
*Deputy Clerk

	LM-0106
	Shelters and small areas

The Parish Council is waiting for a reply from the Memorial Hall for their plans to take over the Youth Shelter.
It was reported that the damaged bus shelter may not be replaced.
	

	LM-0107
	Finance 

9% of the budget has been spent, c. £1,364.  Most of that is rent, £945 for 6 months for the Countryside Park and allotments.
	

	LM-0108
	Clerk’s Correspondence

See Cremer’s for bench request.
	

	LM-0109


	Items for the next Agenda

Lease extension

Management plan(s) for all land assets

Future meeting dates
	

	LM-0110


	Date, time and venue of next Parish Council Meeting

22nd August 2019 – venue tbc*.  Meeting closed at 9.07 pm
	*Deputy Clerk

	Signed as a true record ……………………………………………..……..    Date ………………………… 
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